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St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church 

Semi-Annual Meeting 

February 4, 2018 
                                                                 

AGENDA 
 

 

      I.    Welcome 

 

 II.  Call to Order           

 

 III.  Opening Prayer      

 

 IV.  Pastors’ Report          Kurt Billings and Peter Narum 

 

 V.    President’s Report    Given by Elise Taft, Council Vice-President 

 

 VI.  Treasurer’s Report        Mark Krebsbach 

 

 VII.  A.   2017 Year-End Report 

  B.   Presentation of 2018 Ministry Plan (budget) & Discussion  

  C.   Vote on 2018 Ministry Plan (budget) 

 

 VIII.  Old Business 

 

 IX.  New Business A.  Election Mark Krebsbach, treasurer 

 

  X.    Adjournment 

 

 XI.  Closing Prayer    
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St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church 

2017 Membership Report 
 

 Baptized Confirmed 

Membership at end of 2016 1445 1007 

   

Members received during 2017   

By Baptism - children 21  

By Baptism - adults 0  

By transfer                   62 49 

   

Baptized Youth who were confirmed  5 

   

Members removed during 2017   

By death 13 13 

By transfer 5 5 

Removed 0 0 

   

Membership at end of 2017 1510 1043 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

Pastors Report 

Let us hold fast to the confession of our hope without wavering, for he who has promised is faithful. And let 

us consider how to provoke one another to love and good deeds, not neglecting to meet together. — 

Hebrews 10.23-25a 

 

It is said a note was found in Luther’s pocket after he died that ended with these words: “we are 

beggars.” These words were a fitting summary to his understanding of our life in Christ — 

everything we have, do, and are, come as gifts. God is a giver — and even gives us the gift of 

receiving in faith. 

 

As Lutherans, we also gather emphasizing that God not only meets us in times of joy and delight, 

but also when we are broken or in pain. It is harder to see God as a giver in these seasons of our 

lives, yet God is there, too. 

 

This is an odd way to begin an annual report. Pastors usually simply look back over the year and 

highlight the successes, the joys, and the accomplishments of the previous year. But if in fact we 

preach that God also meets us in both times of ease and when we struggle, when we are 

challenged, when we aren’t so sure of ourselves, then it is good to share this in our report as well. 

 

Why? Because you have called us to speak the truth of God’s love in Christ Jesus. This is our task 

— God is at work in the world, announcing a new reign of peace in a world often angry and much 

too divided. Jesus’ message is needed as much as in any time before. 

 

So just as we are called and ordained to publicly proclaim, you are called and ordained, in your 

baptism, to proclaim and live out this good news Jesus has given to us — he is risen, he comes to 

forgive sins and create a new community, gathered not because of political allegiances, ethnic 

heritage, or even theological agreement. Gathered because we are forgiven, set free for one 

another, and for the world. 

 

And this, our sisters and brothers, is the rationale behind our facilities remodel and expansion — 

to amplify and increase our mission and ministries for the sake of others. 

 

As we look ahead to 2018, we know our building will shape us in new ways. But our hope and 

prayer is that 2018 will also be a year of renewal. As we settle into this new space, let us be a 

people who are also shaped by worship, prayer, generosity and in gathering together. Whether 

gathering around meals, in conversation, Bible studies or at play, let us not neglect to meet 

together. 

 

And let us not neglect to invite — to welcome the stranger and let others know they are welcome 

here at St. James. Let us share our space and our hearts with them, gathering as fellow beggars in 

the name of the One who freely feeds us. And let us become friends — not only renewing 

friendships, but coming together to meet people we don’t know. Let us get to know each others’ 

stories — yes, the joys and sorrows. Let us journey together. 
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As we look forward, let us also give thanks as we look back at 2017. 

 

Building Toward God’s Tomorrow has been our theme for improving and expanding our 

facilities, and after years of prayer, discussion and planning, we broke ground on Easter Sunday.  

Slowly, the new building is taking shape and the reviews have been overwhelmingly positive.  

All this work, of course, could not be accomplished without a large group of people, people who 

have supported the project financially as well as prayerfully, along with those who helped move, 

clean, plan, and pitch in.  The list of people involved is too long to name, but they all have our 

thanks.  Special thanks goes to the Building Team:  Kurt Billings, Jan McConville, Lee DeBaillie, 

Tim Doyle, Jeff Duesterbeck, Dave Engelke, and Jon Schellpfeffer, for all their time, expertise and 

attention to detail.  As the saying goes, this team has been greater than the sum of its individual 

parts and it has been an honor and great joy to have worked with them. More importantly, the 

St. James community has been blessed by their time and talents.  We would like to single out for 

thanks Jon Schellpfeffer, our team leader, Dave Engelke and Jan McConville, who have gone 

above and beyond in their dedication to this project. Special thanks as well to Michelle Lichty, 

our Parish Administrator, who has also given a great deal of additional time and guidance to this 

project.  

 

In 2017, and after 50 years of providing music at St. James, Marilyn Doerfer retired.  As our Choir 

Director Paulette Spoon reminded us, “Marilyn Doerfer grew up in the community of St. James 

Lutheran Church. In her teens, she began playing the organ here and accompanying worship 

services. For over fifty years, Marilyn has accompanied the singing of congregation and choirs, 

played for funerals, weddings, and Sunday School programs, supported fellow musicians, and 

spent countless hours choosing and preparing music to enrich our worship. She has arrived early 

for Easter sunrise services and stayed late on snowy Christmas Eve nights. We have been 

blessed!”  We have been blessed indeed.  Thank you, Marilyn.   

 

We also thank the St. James staff, the Pre-School director Heather Pearl along with the entire Pre-

School staff, as well as Congregational Council, for all of their hard work and dedication.  We 

give thanks to God for the opportunity to be involved with the St. James community, and look 

forward to another year of ministry together. 

 

In Christ, 

 

Pastor Kurt M. Billings 

Pastor Peter W. Narum   

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

President’s Report to the Congregation 

“Led and empowered by the Holy Spirit, St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church 

welcomes all to God through meaningful worship, fellowship, study and 

compassionate service to others.” - Vision Statement of St. James Lutheran Church. 

“Create in me a clean heart, O God; and renew a right spirit within me.” – Psalm 51:10 

(KJV) 

On behalf of the St. James Congregational Council, I am writing this report to inform, 

inspire and lead as we thoughtfully reflect on the events of the last year and embark on 

new beginnings in the coming year.  This letter opens with the St. James Vision Statement 

as it is important to keep it at the forefront of all of our interactions, both with our fellow 

congregants, but also with those who are not yet part of the St. James family.   

 

As we enter a new phase at St. James in 2018, we do so with an open and clear heart, filled 

with the loving spirit of Jesus Christ.  The opening bible verse gives us an opportunity to 

start anew.  What a perfect verse to remember in 2018 as we occupy a new physical space, 

welcome new members and build on our ministries in new and exciting ways! 

 

With these things I mind, I would like to review some of the events St. James experienced 

in 2017 and then put forth the key focus areas for 2018.  I am very fortunate to be your 

Council President during this exciting time of growth for St. James!  My term will 

continue until August 2018. 

 

2017: Year in Review: 

 Children, Youth & Family:   

o Jan-May: Sunday School led by group of volunteers 

o Spring: Council approves a full-time Director of Children, Youth and 

Family to encompass both education and youth programs. 

o May: Search began for a new Director of Children, Youth and Family – Joint 

effort by Human Resources Committee and Children, Youth and Family 

Ministry Committee (CYFMC) 

o June-August: Interviews conducted for Director held; No offer made 

o August: Holly Parker accepts an interim position to lead Sunday School. 

o Fall:  Youth groups are led by volunteers 

o December: Pop-up Christmas Pageant 
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o January 2018: Council approves two positions: Director of Youth Education 

(60%) and Directory of Youth Ministry (40%).  Holly Parker is named the 

Director of Youth Education, leading Sunday school, Confirmation and 

Vacation Bible School.  Search begins for Director of Youth Ministry for 

leadership on youth groups, mission trips and other activities for 4th-12th 

grade youth. 

 

 Building Project: 

o Spring 2017: Groundbreaking for new addition to church building 

o Summer-Fall: Construction continues 

o December: New addition is completed.   

o January 2018: Offices begin moving.  Work begins on basement remodel. 

 Budget and Fundraising 

o  27 months of the building fundraising efforts completed with 88% of the 

pledge funds received as of December 31, 2017. 

o The 2017 Budget was met with an overall surplus due to actual expenses 

being lower than budgeted expenses.  The 2018 Budget will be at a 5.9% 

increase over last year’s actual results, and a 1% increase from last year’s 

budget.  Please refer to the proposed Budget and Treasurer’s Report for 

details.   

2018: The Year to Come 

We will focus on the following areas in the upcoming year as key areas of growth in 2018. 

 

 Children, Youth and Family: 

The Council is committed to building a strong, solid foundation for youth at St. James 

in 2018.  Particular focus will be on filling the Director of Youth Ministry position and 

supporting the new Director of Youth Education in growing youth education 

programs. 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 Church Ministries 

Churches thrive and survive on the volunteer support of its members.  The Council 

wants to continue to find ways to support and maintain a volunteer base to assist with 

all the ministries of St. James.  The Council will focus on helping these ministries with 

direction and organization while requiring accountability to the Council. 

 

 Building Project/Debt Reduction 

This will be the year of opportunity with the wonderful new addition to our building.  

The Council invites all members to participate in making St. James a warm and 

inviting place for all those who chose to enter our church home. 

The Council will also focus on future goals to continue the commitment of financial 

support of the project through a debt reduction campaign beginning in 2019. 

 

 Stewardship 

Building on our theme of “Receive – Grow – Give” our stewardship campaign for 

2018 will be “Growing in Generosity”.  We encourage members to prayerfully 

consider their giving strategies so that we able meet our 2018 budget and building 

commitments. The Council is dedicated to bringing meaningful worship, fellowship 

and programs to the congregation in 2018 to create a positive and enthusiastic 

environment… A St. James that we are thankful to call our church home. 

 

Thank you for allowing me to serve as your President of the St. James Congregational 

Council.  I look forward to a wonderful, positive year of new beginnings! 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Karen J. W. Breitnauer, President, Congregational Council 
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Youth Education Ministry 
 

It has been an exciting year of learning and growth for the education programs at St. 

James. We have seen change in our physical spaces as well as change in the way are 

ministries are led. With this change has come a new sense of involvement, togetherness 

and energy that brings hope and enthusiasm for the future of our youth and family 

programs.   

 

Winter and spring of 2017 saw 10 students receive their First Communion, a well-

attended Family Friendship Party, over 60 Valentine’s cards delivered to homebound 

members and nursing home residents and 40 Spring Break Food & Fun Bags delivered to 

Country View Elementary. We closed out the school year with 108 students enrolled in 

Sunday School and 17 in Confirmation. 

 

We kicked off the 2017-18 school year with a family event in September. In October, five 

St. James high school youth were confirmed in our Affirmation of Baptism service. Along 

with weekly bible lessons, students are learning about giving God’s love in service to 

others through projects such as the $500 Wheelbarrow and making Christmas cards for 

home bound members and nursing home residents. Advent workshops in December 

provided fun opportunities for children and families to join together for games and crafts 

in preparation of Christmas and the Pop-Up Christmas Pageant. 376 people attended the 

pageant this year, which was directed by Katie Moldenhauer. 

 

We currently have 110 students enrolled in our Sunday School program and 24 enrolled 

in Confirmation. We have 26 dedicated teachers and assistant teachers including 6 high 

school members. Sunday School is offered on Sundays at 8:30am (following the 

Children’s Sermon) for three year-olds through 2nd graders and at 9:40am for three year-

olds through 6th graders. Confirmation class is held on Sundays at 9:40 am.  

 

Cindi Stampfli and Laura Smith of our Sunday School Team, Michelle Lichty with 

Confirmation, and Shane Zick, Scott Herkert, Kim Sorbet, Jill Sommers, Shana Longley, 

Jill Dohnal, Katie Wallace and Allison Heil and Susan Martin of our Children, Youth and 

Family Committee, have all volunteered many hours to grow and enrich our education 

and youth programs. Their time and energy are truly appreciated and valued. As I move 

from Interim Sunday School Coordinator to Director of Education Ministries, I look 

forward to continuing to work alongside these and all members of St. James as we 

educate our youth in what it means to receive God’s love, grow in God’s love and give 

God’s love in service to others.  

 

Blessings,  Holly Parker, Director of Education Ministries 



 

 

Parish Nurse/Lay Visitation Coordinator Report 
 

The ministry of Parish Nursing and Visitation continues to grow and exceed the goals set 

for last year. 

 

Home and Respite Visits have increased again this year.  I appreciate the trust 

parishioners and their families have given me to be involved in their care and wellbeing. 

The nursing assessments are invaluable and have assisted some to seek medical attention, 

procure certain medical equipment, and/or services to enhance their quality of life. 

Assisting with rehabilitation and being able to talk directly to the care provider has aided 

some parishioners from undue stress. I continue to take baked goods provided by the 

women of the church and prayer shawls or squares on home visits and the recipients are 

very appreciative.  Thank you to all the women who provide those special gifts. 

 

Due to the construction, we were unable to have The Hope and Healing Dinner in 2017.   

My plan is to resume it and have it held on All Saints Sunday in 2018. I look forward to 

having it in our beautiful new accommodations and once more working with the 

wonderful nurse ministry team.  The event is an energetic endeavor: Planning; 

arrangements; speaker; music; cooking and serving the meal; decorating the narthex and 

sanctuary; photos; programs; setting up; tearing down, and cleaning up.  

There was also an occasion where I was blessed with St. James volunteers to assist 

with a funeral that needed more hands on than were provided by the funeral home.  The 

volunteers assisted elderly and impaired from their cars through the construction and 

got them safely seated in the sanctuary; helped set up the deceased’s memorabilia and 

then seated guests downstairs for the luncheon, and finally carried the flowers and 

pictures out to their cars at the end of the afternoon. 

 

 Transportation Volunteers have expanded this year. More of our members who have 

difficulty in attending events or church services have been able to come enjoy and share 

the socialization and spiritual fellowship. Thank you to those parishioners who are 

transporting members.   

 

Blood Pressure Clinic is available year round.  It was increased two years ago to include 

the summer months. It’s important to have it taken routinely to be more aware of any 

sudden changes.  Those participating have expressed appreciation for the extended 

service.  This was interrupted for a few months, but will begin again in February, 2018. 

I continue to pray for more knowledge and insight in my position to serve you as 

effectively and efficiently as I possibly can. 

 

God Bless You, Barbara Rasmussen, RN., CPN.          
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 2017 Preschool Report 

Program Description: 

St. James Preschool and the Verona Area School District have continued their partnership in the 

Pre-Kindergarten program. Currently St. James is one of eleven sites that offer the Pre-K program. 

We have 16 students and 2 teachers in our Pre-K class. The Pre-K class attends school four days 

a week for 3 hours and 10 minutes.  We also have a 3’s class at our school. There are three sections, 

each with 5-6 kids and 1 teacher. Two of the sections are 3 hours 10 minutes two days a week in 

the morning and one section is 2 hours three days a week in the afternoon. In addition to the Pre-

K and 3’s class, we also have a 2 ½’s class.  There is one section with 6 students and 1 teacher and 

they attend for 2 hours one day a week. For the beginning of the 2017-2018 school year, all classes 

have been held in the Preschool building. 

 

Staff: 

St. James Preschool continues to have a top notch staff teaching our students. Lynn Hauski and 

Stacy Zimmerman teach the Pre-K class, Holly Parker teaches two 3 year old sections, and Lori 

Rudy teaches one 3 year old section and the 2 ½ class. 

 

Highlights: 

The Parent Advisory Committee continues to meet monthly to discuss, provide feedback and 

plan for the preschool program. There are currently 6 parents and myself on the committee. This 

committee has been a great addition to the preschool program by providing more support and 

allowing us to hear the parents’ opinions on a more frequent basis. 

 

At preschool, we continue to do fundraisers to raise money for preschool needs. We offer a variety 

of different fundraisers throughout the year so people can pick and choose what is best for them. 

The money raised has been set aside to buy new equipment for when our new playground is 

done. We also use fundraising money to buy new furniture, classroom supplies and small items 

(toys, games, puzzles, etc.) that the kids would benefit from having. We thank you for any 

support you give the preschool through our fundraisers. 

 

At St. James Preschool, we value our relationship with the students and their families. The staff 

engages with families through homework, projects, and events. We also communicate with them 

through weekly newsletters, pictures, emails, notes home, and conferences. 

 

In the future we look forward to moving into our new space and expanding our program and 

staff. We always continue to reflect and grow on the great program we have.  

 

Heather Pearl, Administrator/Director of St. James Preschool 

 



 

 

Women of St. James Report 
 

The Women of St James is the umbrella organization for most of the ministries at St James 

that are specifically for women.  The Board of this group consists of a Chair, a Vice Chair, a 

recording secretary, a treasurer and representatives from the four Circles.  There are many 

activities for women supported by the Board. They include: Mary, Chloe, Martha and Sarah 

Circles; the St James quilting group, St. James Prayer Shawl ministry, coordination of 

volunteers for serving and food for funeral lunches, the annual Women’s Retreat, collections 

for Lutheran World Relief, and various other activities. 
 

The Circles were involved in many activities including:  sponsoring birthday parties at Four 

Winds Manor, selling Valentine's Candy and Mother’s Day flowers to fund service projects and 

donations to charities, coordinating and serving the annual Palm Sunday breakfast, providing 

Christmas gifts for a family in need, contributions to the Badger Prairie Needs Network, and 

sending Christmas military care packages.  The Circles served coffee and home-baked treats the 

first Sunday of each month during the fellowship hour between services.  The free-will offering 

was used by the individual circles to fund various projects. New this year for Mary Circle was 

providing an evening meal for the UW-Madison Odyssey project students and their families. 
 

The Women’s Board coordinates the annual Holiday Bake Sale and Luncheon.  This year, because 

of church construction, just a bake sale was held.  This holiday goodies event was very successful, 

and we thank everyone who baked and shopped.  Special thanks go out to Chloe Circle for baking 

lefsa for the sale and to Mary Circle for baking Pfeffernusse. We hope to encourage our 

“congregation bakers” to help make more of these popular items for next year’s event. These 

items are VERY popular and sell out too quickly. 
 

We received $800 in matching Thrivent funds for the Holiday Bake Sale. The proceeds from our 

annual Bake Sale and Luncheon and donations from families served by our funeral luncheon 

ministry combine to help us fund many projects and charities.  Our budget for this outreach totals 

$5,000 or more annually. Many of our projects and contributions are listed here: 
 

*Pastor’s Fund  *High School Scholarships  *St. James Women’s Retreat  

*Badger Prairie Needs Network “Christmas Bags” *Children’s Bibles    

*Care Packages to Military *Funds donated to the Badger Prairie Needs Network  
 

*We also plan to assist with items that may be needed for the new kitchen and other items 

needed once the Church construction project is complete. 
 

Our mission work reaches individuals in need locally and worldwide. Hundreds of items were 

sent to Lutheran World Relief, including quilts from the quilting group, Mary Circle school kits, 

health kits from Sarah Circle and contributions from Martha Circle for shipping costs.  In 

addition, more than 250 “Gift Bags” filled with children’s stocking stuffers went to the Badger 

Prairie Needs Network to distribute at Christmas time.   
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The Women of St. James would like to again thank Candy Feldt, Coordinator of all funeral 

luncheons held at Saint James. And a special thanks to all the volunteers, who serve at these 

luncheons and donate food. This is a very important ministry that is so appreciated by the families 

served.   
 

The 2017 Women’s retreat was held March 4-5, at the Holy Wisdom Monastery. The theme was 

"Jesus’ Parables:  Studying His Stories, Sharing Ours." Twenty-six women enjoyed a weekend of 

learning, worship, reflection and fellowship. The next Women’s Retreat is schedule for April 7-8, 

2018. Watch for registration materials in early February. All women of St. James are welcome at 

this event. 
 

We welcome all women of St James to participate in any one of the ways mentioned in this report. 

We'd love to have you join us!  Please contact the church office for more information.  
 

Respectfully submitted,  

Bobbie Wang, Chair  

  



 

 

 

Women of St. James Financial Report 
January 1, 2017 through November 30, 2017 

 
Balance brought forward from Dec 31, 2016   Date   $6,032.93 

 

2017 DEPOSITS 

6 Funeral Luncheons      Various  $   875.00 

Sarah Circle Penny Collection     9/18/2017  $     53.00 

2016 THRIVENT Matching Funds for Bake Sale   3/13/2017  $   800.00 

2017 Bake Sale       11/20/2017  $2,174.00 

 

Total Deposits         $3,902.00 

 

2017 EXPENSES  

 

High School Scholarships     6/14/2017  $1,000.00 

Women of the ELCA Synod Offering    9/22/2017  $   200.00 

Badger Prairie Needs Network yearly donation  9/22/2017  $   200.00 

Youth Bibles – St. James     9/22/2017  $   500.00 

Checks Unlimited for Checks     9/28/2017  $     48.20 

Ideal Printing for Sandwich Board    10/9/2017  $   195.18 

Mary Circle Christmas Bags     11/20/2017  $   500.00 

Chloe Circle for Christmas Project    11/27/2017  $   200.00 

 

Total Expenses         $2,843.38 

 

Balance as of 11/30/17         $7,091.55 

 

Submitted by Carla Poast, Treasurer 
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Annual Financial Report 
For the Year Ended December 31, 2016 

 
Summary of 2017 General Fund Receipts: 

 Operating envelopes ($505,794) increased by $5,440 or 1% over 2016 envelopes 

($500,354). 

 Operating envelopes ($505,794) were short of budget ($533,000) by $27,200 or 5%. 

 December envelopes were $86,931, almost $2,000 ahead of budgeted amount. 

 
Summary of 2017 Operating Expenses: 

 2017 expenses ($511,099) decreased by $17,313 or 3% lower than 2016 expenses 

($528,412). 

 2017 actual expenses were $44,000 favorable to the 2017 expense budget ($555,000). 

 2017 budget achieved with a surplus. 

 Surplus of $18,279 from general operating activities (receipts-expenses). 

 

Total Giving in 2017 (General Fund and Building Fund) 

 Building Fund receipts in 2017 of approximately $466,000 and General Fund Envelope 

receipts of $506,000 total $972,000 of total giving in 2017. 

 St. James members continued to balance both the 2017 call for General fund and 

Building Campaign pledges in supporting our mission and vision of Receive – Grow – 

Give. 

 

Historical Summary of General Fund Receipts and Expenses by Year: 

  2012   2013  2014  2015  2016         2017                

Receipts 492,324  498,334  518,096  532,732  530,218     529,378 

Expenses 487,823  497,474  516,781  531,120  528,412    511,099 

Net Results    4,501           860         1,315            1,612            1,806         18,279 
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2018 Budget: 

 

 2018 budgeted receipts ($560,357) is an increase of $31,000 or 5.9% over 2017 actual 

receipts. 

 2018 budgeted receipts ($560,357) is an increase of $5,300 or 1% from the 2017 budget. 

Notables included in the 2018 Budget for the benefit of the ministry programs and 

operations include the following: 

o Budgeted preschool surplus of $15,800 due to increased # of students.  

o Budgeted potential youth ministry hire of $20,000. 

o New building mortgage for final 6 months of the year ($69,344) adds 

$21,000 over prior year budgeted amount of ($48,332). 

o Current church staff wage & benefits, no budgeted increase. 

 

 

Operating Cash, Memorial, Building, and Endowment Fund Balances: 

 

    12/31/17  12/31/16 

General Fund Cash  $102,615  $  51,254 

Memorial Funds  $  66,963  $  87,472 

Building Fund   $355,112  $663,231 

Endowment Funds  $144,753  $134,655 

Total Cash and Investments $699,443  $936,612 

 

 

Building Fund: 

 

The Building Fund cash balance at December 31, 2017 is $355,112 and includes the following 

activity in 2015, 2016 and 2017: 

   Building Fund Receipts: 

 Capital Campaign Contributions   $ 1,305,881 

 Frank Schroeder Estate Funds -Net of Transfers         70,994 

Interest Income               1,075 

$1,377,950 

   Building Fund Expenses: 

 New Construction Costs    $   872,388 

 Construction Loan Interest Expense          12,223 

Capital Campaign Expenses           67,802 

Architect Fees/Survey/Permits          70,425                 

$(1,022,838) 

   Prior Mortgage Prepayment to be paid from General Fund                   0 

   Building Fund Receipts in General Fund                      0 

   Building Fund Cash Balance – 12/31/2017      $   355,112 
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The Capital Campaign pledges to date for the 3-year commitment total approximately 

$1,465,000.  $1,305,881 of contributions have been received through 12/31/2017 which represents 

about 89% of pledges made.  

 

 

Construction Loan Balance: 

 

The current building construction loan balance is $1,328,163 as of 12/31/2017.  It is anticipated 

that the $2,100,000 mortgage loan will begin repayment in July 2018 with an interest rate of 

5.22% amortized over 30 years.   The current 2018 budget includes 6 months of principal and 

interest payments totaling approximately $69,344. 

 

 

2018 Outlook: 

 

This is an exciting time for St. James.  It is great to see our beautiful new space come to life all 

made possible by our congregation. In 2018, we are again challenged as members to continue to 

meet our expanded operating budget that includes our ministry programs and activities and to 

finish off strong on our 3 year capital campaign commitments. 

 

Let’s prayerfully consider our financial commitment to St. James Lutheran Church in order to 

maintain our regular giving, achieve the needed increase in the 2018 Budget, and meet our 

capital campaign pledge commitments.  Our continued Stewardship along with Worship, 

Membership, and Fellowship provides for St. James mission of Receive – Grow – Give. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Mark Krebsbach 

Congregational Council Appointed Treasurer 

 

 

  



Dedicated Accounts - General, Building, Memorial, and Endowment 

  

 

Beginning 

Balance 
2017 2017 Ending 

Balance   1/1/2017 Receipts Disbursements 12/31/2017 

General Members Funds         

          

General Offerings         

Thrivent Choice  $                   6,135   $            6,750   $             4,428   $              8,457  

Food Bags                        1,475                1,000                     254                   2,221  

Year End Bonus                        3,000               11,695                   3,000                 11,695  

General Offerings  $                  10,610   $         19 ,445   $             7,682   $            22,373  

          

Congregational Life         

Parish Nurse/Grief Dedicated  $                    2,153   $                  -     $                    -     $              2,153  

Congregational Life  $                    2,153   $                    -     $                    -     $              2,153  

          

Preschool         

Preschool Fundraising  $                    3,563   $            5,192   $             6,588   $              2,167  

Preschool Capital Improvements                        6,156                       -                    6,156                         -    

Preschool Scholarships                               -                   1,340                     860                      480  

Preschool Lunch Bunch                        3,321                 3,468                  4,502                   2,287  

Preschool Playground                               -                      968                       70                   3,898  

Preschool  $                  13,040   $          13,968   $            18,176   $              8,832  

          

General         

Golf Outings  $                    4,456   $            4,390   $             5,713   $              3,133  

Easter Flowers                               -                   1,168                   1,168                          -    

Miscellaneous                        1,300                 4,700                      900                   5,100  

Hunger Appeal                           210                    200                      210                      200  

Poinsettias                               -                      780                      889                   (109) 

Phoebe Circle                             69                         -                           -                          69  

Easter Paraments                           393                    746                         -                     1,139  

Women's Retreat Expenses                        (305)                3,440                   3,405                   (270) 

Back Packs                             41                         -                           -                          41  

Food Pantry/Baskets                             47                 2,055                   2,102                          -    

Altar Flowers/Weekly                             35                 1,963                   1,998                          -    

Bulletins                               -                      820                      820                          -    

Prepaid 2018 General Offering Receipts - 22,150 - 22,150 

Lenten Lunch & Fellowship                               -                           -                           -                            -    

Pastor's Good Samaritan Fund                        2,762                 4,775                   3,645                   3,892  

ELCA Domestic Disaster Fund                               -                   3,643                   2,643                   1,000  

Lenten Coin Folders                               -                      425                       -                        425  

Quilting Dedicated                           118                    200                      215                      103  

Kitchen Fund                        5,932                    648                   5,475                   1,105  

Illuminations                               -                        60                         -                          60  

Mission Endowment Distribution                        7,550                 2,336                   3,500                   6,386  

Guatemala Water Project                           150                    735                         -                        885  

General  $                  22,758   $          55,234   $            32,683   $            45,309  
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Dedicated Accounts - General, Building, Memorial, and Endowment 
  

 
Beginning Balance 2017 2017 

Ending 

Balance 

  1/1/2017 Receipts Disbursements 12/31/2017 

Memorial – Endowment         

Mission Endowment Memorials  $                  81,335   $                    -     $                    -     $        81,335  

Unrealized Gains/Losses                      21,073                 8,962                 1,282             28,753  

Dividends Earned                        3,968                 3,936                         -              23,904  

Dividends Paid                      (19,968)                        -                      3,936             (23,904) 

Memorial - Endowment  $                  102,408   $           12,898   $               5,218   $         110,088  

          

          

 General Members Funds  $                  150,969   $         101,545   $             63,759   $         188,755  

          

Memorial Fund         

          

Memorial         

Community Meal Fund  $                      8,687   $                  11   $               1,333   $             7,365  

Wednesday Worship Fund                          2,645                         -                      2,645                         -    

Due from General Fund                        11,605                13,030                  26,629               (1,994) 

Undesignated Memoria                          9,966                  3,745                   8,445                  5,266  

Interest-Memorials                          6,336                       47                         -                    6,383  

Adult Choir-Memorial                             150                     100                         -                       250  

Air Conditioning-Mem                             140                         -                           -                       140  

Handbells-Memorial                             517                         -                         349                     168  

Kyle Mark Riddle Mem                             100                         -                           -                       100  

Doerfer Memorial                             240                         -                           -                       240  

Sunday School-Memori                             420                         -                           -                       420  

ELCA Grant - Food Pantry                          2,016                         -                           -                    2,016  

Due to JR Educ. Fund                                 1                         -                           -                           1  

BeFrienders                             525                         -                           -                       525  

Church Maint. Reserv                        10,014                         -                           -                  10,014  

A.G. Fund                        31,948                    234                       273                31,909  

Music in Worship (Thompson Gift)                             167                         -                           -                       167  

Celebration Service                             995                         -                           -                       995  

Jan Reed Endowment Contribution                          1,000                  2,000                         -                    3,000  

Memorial  $                    87,471   $           19,167   $             39,674   $           66,964  

          

          

   $                    87,471   $           19,167   $             39,674   $           66,964  

 

  



 

 

Dedicated Accounts - General, Building, Memorial, and Endowment 

  

 
Beginning Balance 2017 2017 

Ending 

Balance 

  1/1/2017 Receipts Disbursements 12/31/2017 

Building/Endowment Fund         

          

Building Fund         

Building Fund  $                  843,993   $         466,445   $               4,558   $      1,305,880  

2014-15 Architect Planning Fees                      (39,569)                        -                    30,854             (70,423) 

2015 Fundraising Fees                      (67,802)                    279                       279             (67,802) 

New Construction/Architect Fees                      (86,150)               22,888                809,127           (872,389) 

Bldg Fund Interest Income                             416                     684                         25                  1,075  

Bldg Fund Cons. Loan Interest Expens - - 12,223 (12,223) 

Due from Gen Fund-Mortgage Prepay                      (48,315)               48,315                         -                           -    

Due from Gen Fund-Bldg Contributions                      (10,335)             178,469                168,134                         -    

Due from Gen Fund-F. Schroeder Estate (30,000) 30,000 - - 

Frank Schroeder Estate                      100,994                    30,000                70,994  

Building Fund  $                  663,232   $         747,080   $        1,055,200   $         355,112  

          

Jan Reed Mission Endowment Fund         

Jan Reed Educational Fund  $                    27,125   $                    -     $                    -     $           27,125  

Unrealized Gans/Losses                          5,122                  2,822                       404                  7,540  

Dividends Earned                          4,459                  1,239                         -                    5,698  

Dividends Paid                        (4,459)                        -                      1,239               (5,698) 

Due from Memorial Fund                               (1)                        -                           -                        (1) 

Jan Reed Mission Endowment Fund  $                    32,246   $             4,061   $               1,643   $           34,664  

          

          

Building/Endowment Fund  $                  695,478   $         751,141   $        1,056,843   $         389,776  

          

Youth Funds         

          

Youth Funds         

Youth Fundraisers  $                       (393)  $                393   $                    -     $                    -    

Mission Trip Contributions                               -                           -                           -                           -    

Middle School Mission Trip                             528                         -                         518                       10  

High School Mission Trip                               25                         -                           25                         -    

Bibles                             590                     520                       897                     213  

High School Scholarship                               -                    1,000                    1,000                         -    

Youth Funds - Dedicated                             796                         -                           -                       796  

J. Reed Scholarship Fund                          1,439                  1,239                    1,000                  1,678  

Youth Funds  $                      2,985   $             3,152   $               3,440   $             2,697  

          

Youth Funds   $             3,152   $               3,440   $             2,697  

          

Total for dedicated accounts  $                  936,904   $         875,005   $        1,163,716   $         648,193  
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Statement of Financial Position 
December 31, 2017 – All Funds 

   

Balance as of 

12/31/2017  

Balance as of 

12/31/2016  Change 

 ASSETS      

Current assets      

 General Checking  $     102,615    $       51,254    $      51,361  

 Building Fund Money Market         355,112           663,231   

     

(308,119) 

 Savings - Memorials           34,781             55,524   

       

(20,743) 

 Memorial CD           32,182             31,948                 234  

 Endowment Fund         110,088           102,408              7,680  

 Jan Reed Scholarship Fund           34,665             32,247              2,418  

 Total current assets 669,443           936,612      (267,169) 

       

Other assets      

 Building Construction in Progress      1,328,163                     -         1,328,163  

       

 Total assets  $  1,997,606    $     936,612    $ 1,060,994  

       

 LIABILITIES AND NET ASSETS      

Current liabilities      

 Accounts Payable  $               -      $               -      $             -    

 Total current liabilities                   -                       -                     -    

       

Long-term liabilities      

 Construction Loan Payable      1,328,163                     -         1,328,163  

       

 Total liabilities      1,328,163                     -         1,328,163  

       

Net assets      

 Due to (from) Memorial Fund             1,994            (11,605)           13,599  

 Due to Building Fund -             10,336         (10,336) 

 Due to Estate Fund                   -               30,000         (30,000) 

 Members' Equity           19,256            (29,023)           48,279  

 Members' Dedicated Account Balance 648,193           936,904       (288,711) 

 Total net assets         669,443           936,612        267,169) 

 

TOTAL LIABILITIES  

     AND NET ASSETS  $  1,997,606    $     936,612    $ 1,060,994  



 

 

2018 Ministry Plan 

         

    2018 Budget 2017 Actual 2017 Budget  
RECEIPTS         

  Envelopes   $            537,000   $            505,794   $            533,000   

  Loose Offerings                   17,000                   16,785                   16,000   

  Sunday School Offerings                       750                       722                       560   

  Misc. Receipts                         -                       2,645                     2,640   

  Mission Endowment Dist.                     1,600                     1,600                     1,600   

  Interest Income                           7                           7                         -     

  Church Use                     4,000                     1,825                     1,200   

  Total Receipts   $            560,357   $            529,378   $            555,000   

           
EXPENSES         
Staffing         

  Salaries   $            206,495   $            188,592   $            220,208   

  Benefits                 147,711                 150,753                 160,190   

    Total Staffing                 354,206                 339,345                 380,398   

           
Ministries           

  Benevolences                     6,000                     5,500                     5,500   

  Worship & Music Ministry                     7,675                     5,938                     9,525   

  Spiritual Growth                     3,400                     2,535                     3,000   

  Youth Ministry                     3,000                       546                     3,000   

  Preschool                 (15,816)                  (6,300)                  (2,186)  

  Outreach/Fellowship Ministry                   10,600                     9,486                   10,200   

  Office Support for Ministries                   37,298                   35,226                   35,456   

    Total Ministries                   52,157                   52,931                   64,495   

           
Facilities         

  Utilities                   21,400                   17,271                   16,700   

  Insurance                   20,000                   15,087                   15,500   

  Maintenance & Repairs                   42,250                   38,150                   28,875   

  Building & Grounds Improvements                     1,000                         -                         700   

  Mortgage                   69,344                   48,315                   48,332   

    Total Facilities                 153,994                 118,823                 110,107   

           

           

  Total Expenses   $            560,357   $            511,099   $            555,000   

           

  Receipts - Expenses   $                     -     $              18,279   $                     -     
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Congregational Council 

Karen Breitnauer, President .............................................................................. 848-8297 

Elise Taft, Vice-President ................................................................................... 437-7954 

Mark Krebsbach, Treasurer ............................................................................... 845-3120 

Sue Zernicke, Secretary ...................................................................................... 246-2025 

Dennis Beres ........................................................................................................ 845-9305 

Jeff Duesterbeck ..................................................................................................  381-9567 

Jim Rognstad ........................................................................................................ 497-1132 

Jill Sommers ......................................................................................................... 845-2693 

John Walker ......................................................................................................... 845-8732 

 

Staff 
 

Kurt Billings, Pastor    ................................................................................ Cell: 235-8122 
Peter Narum, Pastor .................................................................................. Cell: 469-9625 
Michelle Lichty .............................................................................. Parish Administrator 
Emily Jeremiason .................................................................................... Office Assistant 
Barb Roberts ............................................................................................. Office Assistant 
Paulette Spoon .............................................................. Adult Choir & Handbell Choir 
Susan Bublolz ................................................................................ Youth Choir Director 
Alex Ford .............................................................................................................. Organist 
Rhonda Chalone ..................................................................................................... Pianist 
Jim Erickson ............................................................................................................ Pianist 
Barb Rasmussen, R.N. ................................................................................ Parish Nurse 
Heather Pearl .................................................................... Director, St. James Preschool 

Lynn Hauski ..................................................................................... St. James Preschool 

Holly Parker ............ Director of Parish Education Ministries & St. James Preschool 

Lori Rudy .......................................................................................... St. James Preschool 

Stacy Zimmerman ............................................................................ St. James Preschool 

 

 

 

 

 

 


